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Good morning, 
Tom Lee!

Thank you for subscribing  
to the EagleHerald
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TODAY: Intervals of 
cloud and sunshine with 
stray showers or storms 

possible.

HIGH: 86     LOW: 68
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By DAN KITKOWSKI

EagleHerald Editor

dkitkowski@eagleherald.com

MARINETTE—Mari-

nette County Circuit Judge 

Jim Morrison denied a key 

defense motion in the dou-

ble murder case against 

a man accused of killing 

a young couple nearly 45 

years ago at a county camp-

ground.

The motions hearing 

took place Thursday in 

Branch 2. Morrison made 

his ruling on Friday.

Raymond Vannieuwen-

hoven, 84, Lakewood, is 

charged in a July 9, 1976 

double murder of a Green 

Bay couple who was camp-

ing at McClintock Park in 

the Town of Silver Cliff. 

David Schuldes, 25, and 

Ellen Matheys, 24, were 

shot and killed at the 

campground. They were 

engaged.

Matheys was sexually 

assaulted but that charge 

has been dismissed because 

the statute of limitations 

has elapsed. There is no 

statute of limitations for 

the two first-degree homi-

cide charges against Van-

nieuwenhoven.

The case went cold for 

many years until a Vir-

ginia lab, utilizing new 

DNA technology, informed 

the Marinette County Sher-

iff ’s Department that it had 

made a break in the case.

The state is represented 

by Marinette County Dis-

trict Attorney DeShea Mor-

row and special prosecu-

tor Mark Williams. The 

defense is led by attorneys 

Lee Schuchart and Travis 

Crowell.

The defense first filed a 

“Denny” motion on March 

19 to admit evidence label-

ing Robert Lukesh as a 

potential suspect in this 

case.

The Denny rule is 

unique to the State of Wis-

consin and stems from a 

1984 Wisconsin Supreme 

Court ruling in the case 

State v. Denny. In short, it 

states that the defense in 

any trial cannot suggest 

other suspects for the crime 

the defendant is accused of 

without being able to sup-

port that accusation with 

a possible motive from 

the new suspect, a proven 

opportunity for the suspect 

to commit that crime, and 

the ability to place them 

within proximity to the 

crime scene.

The defense argued that 

Lukesh—by everyone’s 

account was an awful man 

who drugged and sexually 

assaulted his children and 

foster children, used the 

family dog in some of his 

assaults and physically beat 

his wife and children—met 

the three standards of the 

Denny rule to make him a 

suspect.

“We believe that the 

evidence, when taken as 

a whole, when taken in 

the aggregate, does show 

motive, opportunity and 

a direct connection ....,” 

Crowell said. “We believe 

this evidence should be 

weighed by a jury.”

Morrison asked Crow-

ell what he believed to be 

Lukesh’s motive.

“We believe that—as he 

stated to other people—

that he wanted to commit 

the perfect crime and see if 

he could get away with it,” 

Crowell said.

The defense has stated 

that Lukesh had a motive 

as in 1954 he was pardoned 

for a rape conviction and 
he had direct connection as 
he had an “unusually close 
relationship with a lot of 
the deputies” and that he 
gave details of the crime 
that only the person who 
committed it would know.

Morrow countered that 
this crime was not Lukesh’s 
normal pattern of assault. 
She said his regular behav-
ior was to assault and ter-
rorize members of his own 
family and not commit ran-
dom acts against complete 
strangers.

Morrow also stated that 
Lukesh already was ruled 
out as a suspect.

“Robert Lukesh has 
been excluded, just like 
Merv Walker (the subject 
of another Denny motion 
that was denied in March) 
has been excluded,” she 
said of DNA testing in 1997. 
Lukesh died in 2000.

The state also questioned 
the time element because 
Lukesh lived a significant 
distance (40 minutes) from 

By JOHN LIESVELD

EagleHerald staff writer

jliesveld@eagleherald.com

MARINETTE—Enduring 
almost four years of frustra-
tion over what some criticize 
as slow progress forward on 
the implementation of a per-
manent solution for clean 
and safe drinking water in 
the Town of Peshtigo (TOP), 
during the town’s inaugural 
meeting of the TOP Water 
Committee a quorum of the 
town board of supervisors 
took steps last week to start 
the ball rolling.

Wednesday, supervisors 
at the meeting voted unan-
imously, authorizing chair-
person Cindy Boyle to begin 
organizing a “water sum-
mit” of stakeholders (Water 
SOS) specifically related to 
navigating through the com-
plex issues, mechanics and 

finances of establishing a 

permanent and safe water 

supply.

“I think the (summit) will 

be very rigorous and a lot of 

work but hopefully the take-

away will be some clarity on 

where the immovable road-

blocks are, what they are 

and where we actually have 

paths forward,” Boyle said.

LONG TIME  

COMING

According to the Wis-

consin Department of Nat-

ural Resources, City of Mari-

nette-based Tyco Fire Prod-

ucts LP (Tyco), began con-

ducting sampling tests for 

contaminants known as 

per- and polyfluoroalkyl 

substances (PFAS) on the 

property of its outdoor test-

ing facility in Marinette in 

2013. However, the actual 

contamination reached far 

beyond Tyco’s property. Tyco 

began disclosure to TOP 

residents of the potential 

toxic PFAS contamination 

of their groundwater and 

private drinking water wells 

in 2017, catalyzing the town’s 

long struggle to access a safe 

source of potable water. Fol-

lowing that disclosure, Tyco 

also began supplying interim 

sources of safe drinking 

water to residents (bottled 

water and point of entry fil-

tration systems for those 

with high contaminant lev-

els).

With the water summit, 

Town Board Chairperson 

Cindy Boyle and other town 

residents hope to stream-

line progress down a road 

that leads to more produc-

tive discussion and com-

promise among the various 

stakeholders as they work 

towards a permanent water 

solution.

“I am personally really 

tired of reacting,” Boyle said 

Wednesday during the meet-

ing of the town’s newly estab-

lished Water Committee. 

“I would really like to start 

steering this (process).”

Boyle, who took the seat 

as TOP chairman following 

her victory in the spring elec-

tion, campaigned on a plat-

form of clean water for the 

town. She established the 

ad hoc Water Committee as 

a critical advisory compo-

nent for the town’s PFAS and 

water issues and to uphold 

accountability to parties 

accountable.

Of the many stakeholders 

Boyle hopes to engage in a 

By COREY WILLIAMS

Associated Press
Microsoft is expand-

ing a program designed to 
improve high-speed internet 
access in Detroit and seven 
other U.S. cities.

The technology giant said 
Wednesday that its Airband 
Initiative is working to pro-
vide affordable broadband, 
devices and other resources 
in Black and Latino commu-
nities.

Atlanta, New York, Mem-
phis, Tennessee, Cleveland, 
Ohio, El Paso, Texas, Los 
Angeles and Milwaukee, 
Wisconsin, also are included 

in the efforts by the Red-

mond, Washington-based 

company and its partners.

About 120 million peo-

ple in the U.S. do not use 

the internet at broadband 

speeds, and more than a 

third of the nation’s resi-

dents don’t have access to 

broadband, according to 

Vickie Robinson, general 

manager of Microsoft’s Air-

band Initiative.

In many Black and His-

panic communities, “broad-

band infrastructure largely 

exists but the connection 

and devices to utilize it are 

unaffordable,” Robinson 

said.

Separate from Micro-

soft’s announcement, Michi-

gan Gov. Gretchen Whitmer 

issued a directive Wednes-

day to establish a High-

Speed Internet Office that 

will be responsible for devel-

oping the state’s high-speed 

internet strategy and coordi-

nate funding and implemen-

tation.

“COVID-19 has only con-

firmed how the lack of high-

speed internet access can 

cause too many Michigan-

ders to struggle in their abil-

ity to engage in online learn-

ing, to use telemedicine to 

seek needed healthcare, to 

search for a new job or to 

take advantage of all the 

online resources,” Whitmer 

said.

Schools across Michigan 

shut down in March 2020 as 

part of the state’s stay home 

order. Many suburban dis-

tricts quickly moved teach-

ing online. Public schools in 

Detroit lagged because nine 

out of 10 students didn’t have 

access to tablets, computers 

or the internet.

Last spring, a foundation 

and other groups contrib-

uted $23 million to provide 

about 51,000 K-12 students 

in the Detroit Public Schools 

Community District with 

computer tablets and high-

speed internet to help tran-

sition from classroom to vir-

tual learning.

About 34% of Black adults 

in the U.S. don’t have broad-

band at home, according to 

the Joint Center for Politi-

cal and Economic Studies. 

The Washington-based pub-

lic policy nonprofit works to 

create ideas that improve the 

socioeconomic status and 

civic engagement of African 

Americans.

Judge makes key ruling in double murder case

EagleHerald/Dan Kitkowski
Double-murder suspect Raymond Vannieuwenhoven is 
brought into a Marinette County courtroom Thursday in 
Marinette. A judge denied a key defense motion in this 
one-time cold case.

See MURDER, A3

TOP chairperson Boyle seeks ‘water summit’
Town tired of waiting 

for safe water

EagleHerald/John Liesveld 
Since the discovery of PFAS-contaminated drinking water wells in the Town of Peshtigo, 
residents’ patience continues to wear thin as they deal with the anxiety of PFAS levels 
in the water from their faucets and the inconvenience of access to safe drinking water. 
Since the discovery in 2017, Tyco has provided some residents interim sources of water 
like bottled water and point of entry filtration systems.

See SUMMIT, A3

Microsoft aims to close digital divide in Detroit

See MICROSOFT, A3
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